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OPINION AND ORDER

The claimant appeals an administrative law judge’s

opinion filed May 22, 2015.  The administrative law

judge found that the claimant failed to prove she

sustained injuries arising out of and in the course of

her employment.  After reviewing the entire record de

novo, the Full Commission finds that the claimant did

not prove by a preponderance of the evidence that she

sustained a compensable left carpal tunnel syndrome

injury.  We find that the claimant did not prove she

sustained a compensable injury to her neck or left

shoulder.  
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I.  HISTORY

Sharon Ann Tufford, now age 63, testified that her 

employment history “was always office work, used to be

typewriters then became computers.  Taking dictation, a

lot of legal work working with legal, different legal

aspects.”  

The claimant testified that she became employed

with the  respondents in August 1996.  The claimant

testified that her work for the respondent-employer at

first involved filing and then preparing orders.  The

claimant testified on direct examination:

Q.  Tell me what’s involved in performing
these duties.

A.  On the phone talking with attorneys, their 
secretaries and making form entries so all
that evidence is ready when it goes to court.  

Q.  How much of your day as doing that job was
spent on the telephone?

A.  All day....There were breaks but most of
the time you would be on the telephone
discussing the case with the debtor’s attorney
or with someone in their office.

Q.  Do you have any estimate of how many phone
calls a day you would -

A.  I used to keep track of it at one time and
I would have over a hundred phone calls a
week.  

Q.  Presently what year are we talking about?

A.  Oh, maybe five years ago so that would be
2007, 2006.  
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Q.  How long would the average phone call
last?

A.  Five minutes, maybe ten, just
depending....

Q.  When you were using the telephone, did you
have a headset?

A.  No.

Q.  So how would you hold the telephone?

A.  Well, I have to hear on my left ear so I
put it up here on my shoulder like
(indicating), so I could type and then I held
it up here talking....

Q.  While you were on the telephone, would you
be taking notes?

A.  Yes....I was typing in the computer.  And
if I was working the docket then I would use a
pen to mark that docket before it was, you
know, that was going to be used for court....

Q.  What position would the telephone be in?

A.  On my shoulder....It had kind of like a U
shape that was stuck on the phone that could
rest on your shoulder....

Q.  Do you have any idea how much of your day
was spent entering this information in the
computer?

A.  You mean like an eight-hour day?

Q.  Yes.

A.  I would say six hours, for sure, because
you are doing that stuff all day long. 

According to the record, a radiological examination

of the claimant’s cervical spine was done on March 20,
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2011, with the impression, “Multilevel degenerative disc

and joint disease.  No fractures.”  

The parties stipulated that an employee-employer-

carrier relationship existed “during April 2011,” and

that the claimant “sustained a compensable scheduled

injury.”  Dr. Reginald J. Rutherford reported on

April 18, 2011:

Ms. Tufford is seen for electrodiagnostic
testing both upper extremities.  She reports
intermittent nocturnal numbness of the hands. 
She also reports pain left neck and shoulder. 
On examination she has normal strength and
symmetric reflexes both upper extremities....
Nerve conduction study is abnormal
demonstrating evidence for right carpal tunnel
syndrome.  Changes are moderate in degree.  A
study of the left median nerve is normal as is
study of the ulnar nerve both upper
extremities and electromyographic examination
both upper extremities.  There is no evidence
via EMG criteria for cervical radiculopathy or
brachial plexopathy.  Present test results do
not explain Ms. Tufford’s complaints referable
to left neck and shoulder.  With respect to
right carpal tunnel syndrome she has been
referred for right carpal tunnel brace it
being recommended that she use this
nocturnally. 

 
An MRI of the claimant’s cervical spine was taken

on May 13, 2011, with the following impression:

1.  There is no disc extrusion, canal
stenosis, or cord compression.
2.  Asymmetric moderate to severe left facet
arthrosis from C2-3 through C4-5.
3.  Asymmetric moderate to severe left
foraminal narrowing at C3-4.  
4.  Mild bilateral foraminal narrowing is
present at C6-7.  
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Dr. Pranitha R. Nallu began treating the claimant

on August 4, 2011 and gave the following impression: “1. 

Left-sided neck pain, left shoulder pain secondary to

myofascial pain syndrome.  2.  Cervical spondylosis.” 

Dr. Nallu’s treatment included a series of injections.  

Dr. Allan Smith reported on September 28, 2011, “I

saw Ms. Tufford today for her bilateral carpal tunnel

syndrome.  We are going to go ahead with a right carpal

tunnel release.  I will inject her left carpal tunnel

intraoperatively and try to treat this conservatively

since it is mild to within normal limits.”  

Dr. Smith performed the following procedures on

October 14, 2011: “1.  Right carpal tunnel release.  2. 

Injection of left carpal tunnel.”  The pre- and post-

operative diagnosis was “Bilateral carpal tunnel

syndrome.”  The claimant followed up with Dr. Smith on

October 27, 2011:  “She is doing well.  She says the

feeling is starting to come back in her right hand and

she does not have the tingling in her left hand

anymore....PLAN: She may go back to work typing wearing

her brace.”  

Dr. Smith noted on November 23, 2011, “The patient

is a 59-year-old who is status post right carpal tunnel

release and left carpal tunnel injection on 10/14/11. 

She is doing very well.  She states the numbness and
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pain are gone in her right hand and left hand....She may

begin to resume all activities as tolerated.  I will see

her back as needed.”  

Dr. Smith saw the claimant on July 11, 2012:

The patient is a 59-year-old female who comes
in today for her left hand.  I treated her
previously with a right open carpal tunnel
release.  At that time we did a left carpal
tunnel injection.  This helped for a period of
time but it has worsened.  She has also tried
splinting.  She now complains of night pain,
tingling and numbness.

OBJECTIVE: Examination of the left hand shows
no obvious deformity.  She does complain of
numbness in the median nerve distribution. 
She has a positive compression test.  She is
neurovascularly intact.  

X-RAYS: Review of previous x-rays show no
osseous abnormalities.

EMG: Review of previous EMG did not show
specific evidence of carpal tunnel syndrome.

PLAN: Although the EMG is read as normal, she
has subjective carpal tunnel symptoms.  She
has also failed conservative treatment.  She
wishes to proceed with a left carpal tunnel
release....

Dr. Smith performed a left carpal tunnel release on

August 3, 2012.  The pre- and post-operative diagnosis

was “Left carpal tunnel syndrome.”  The claimant

followed up with Dr. Smith on September 24, 2012: “She

is doing well.  She is still having some patellar pain

and scar tenderness....She can discontinue her brace

today as symptoms allow.  She may pretty much resume all
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activities.”  Dr. Smith noted on November 5, 2012, “As

far as her carpal tunnel is concerned, she is released

to full activity.  I will see her back as needed.  She

is going to continue to see Dr. Nallu for her trigger

point injections for her myositis.”

A physical therapist evaluated the claimant on

July 8, 2013:  “She gives 2 year history of neck pain

that spreads into the upper traps and down the arms at

times.  Her pain is constant in nature, better in the

morning, but worse as the day goes on.  She works at a

computer and has done this for years, this exacerbates

her pain.”  The claimant began a program of physical

therapy.  The physical therapist noted on August 2,

2013, “Today in therapy, Sharon reported that therapy

has helped her pain quite a bit.”  

On December 26, 2013, Dr. Nallu filled out a

questionnaire provided by the respondent-employer.  Dr.

Nallu opined that the claimant’s left shoulder pain was

causally related to the April 2011 compensable injury. 

Dr. Nallu opined that the claimant’s need for continued

injections was related to the compensable injury rather

than a pre-existing condition.  Dr. Nallu opined that

the claimant had reached maximum medical improvement but

wrote, “The patient is not back to her pre-injury state,
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but she is at MMI requiring intermittent TPI’s and

continued medication treatment.”  

Another physical therapist evaluated the claimant

on December 26, 2013: “Sharon had no injury but relates

the source of her pain to years of secretarial type

work.  She states she spends most of her work days on

the computer and phone.  She states she finally has

gotten a headset to avoid holding the phone between her

shoulder and ear....Pt has significant muscle

tightness/spasms in the upper back and neck.”    

The parties stipulated that “on February 2, 2014

the Medical Cost Containment Division awarded a change

of physician from Dr. Nallu to Dr. Rooney.”  Dr. Thomas

P. Rooney reported on March 12, 2014:

Mrs. Tufford is a 61-year-old lady,
complaining of pain in the left scapular area
and left shoulder.  She woke up about three
years ago with the pain mentioned above.  She
denies any injury, but her work requires her
to sit before a computer all day long and she
is of the opinion this had something to do
with the onset of her pain.  She works for
bankruptcy attorneys, has been doing this for
eighteen years, and continues to work....  
She had an MRI done on 05/13/2011 at
Springhill Baptist which showed no disc
extrusion or stenosis.  There was a symmetric,
moderate to severe, left facet arthrosis from
C2-C3 through C4-C5 and asymmetric moderate to
severe left foraminal narrowing at C3-C4 and
mild foraminal narrowing bilaterally at C6-C7.
X-rays of the left shoulder are probably
normal....  In the cervical spine, she has
anterolisthesis of C4 on C5 and C5 on C6 and
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severe narrowing of C6-C7; also facetal
arthritis in the same area, especially C3-C4
and C4-C5.  On the AP view, there is spurring
in these facet joints, especially on the right
side and a curvature on the AP view, convex to
the left, and on the lateral view there is
straightening of the usual lordotic curvature
of the spine.
I think that most of her symptoms can be
explained on the basis of her severe cervical
pathology and that consultation with either
orthopedic or neurosurgical spine specialists
would be indicated....

On March 11, 2014, Dr. Rooney filled out a

questionnaire provided by the respondent-carrier.  Dr.

Rooney wrote that the diagnosis was “Cervical disc

disease” and that the “Pre-existing conditions” were

“Same.”  Dr. Rooney indicated that the treatment plan

was not for the claimant’s left shoulder or carpal

tunnel.  Dr. Rooney checked “Yes” to the question, “6)

Is the current treatment plan for her pre-existing

conditions of chronic pain from degenerative arthritis

in her hands, shoulders and neck?”

Dr. Nallu’s diagnosis on April 16, 2014 was

“Cervical Myofascial pain syndrome.  Cervical

Spondylosis.” 

A pre-hearing order was filed on January 14, 2015. 

The claimant contended that “she developed bilateral

carpal tunnel syndrome, neck and left shoulder injuries

due to the repetitive nature of her work.  She seeks

additional medical treatment.”  
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The parties stipulated that “medical expenses and

temporary total disability benefits were paid.”  The

respondents contended that “all appropriate benefits

have been paid for right carpal tunnel release on

October 14, 2011 by Dr. Alan Smith.  There is no

objective medical evidence of left carpal tunnel

syndrome.  The claimant’s neck and shoulder complaints

stem from a pre-existing degenerative condition and are

not causally related to the compensable right carpal

tunnel injury.”  

The parties agreed to litigate the following

issues: “Compensability (left hand, neck, and shoulder);

and reasonably necessary medical expenses.  All other

issues are reserved.”  

After a hearing, an administrative law judge filed

an opinion on May 22, 2015.  The administrative law

judge found, among other things, that the claimant did

not prove she sustained injuries “arising out of and in

the course of her employment causing internal harm to

the body caused by rapid and repetitive motion which is

the major cause of her need for medical treatment.”  The

claimant appeals to the Full Commission.

II.  ADJUDICATION

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(Repl. 2012), provides,

in pertinent part:
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(A) “Compensable injury” means:
(ii) An injury causing internal or external
physical harm to the body and arising out of
and in the course of employment if it is not
caused by a specific incident or is not
identifiable by time and place of
occurrence, if the injury is:
(a) Caused by rapid repetitive motion.  Carpal
tunnel syndrome is specifically categorized as
a compensable injury falling within this
definition;
(b) A back or neck injury which is not caused
by a specific incident or which is not
identifiable by time and place of
occurrence[.] ...
(D) A compensable injury must be established
by medical evidence supported by objective
findings as defined in subdivision (16) of
this section.
(E) BURDEN OF PROOF.  The burden of proof of a
compensable injury shall be on the employee
and shall be as follows:
(ii) For injuries falling within the
definition of compensable injury under
subdivision (4)(A)(ii) of this section, the
burden of proof shall be by a preponderance of
the evidence, and the resultant condition is
compensable only if the alleged compensable
injury is the major cause of the disability
or need for treatment.  

Preponderance of the evidence means the evidence

having greater weight or convincing force.  Metropolitan

Nat’l Bank v. La Sher Oil Co., 81 Ark. App. 269, 101

S.W.3d 252 (2003).  “Major cause” means “more than fifty

percent (50%) of the cause,” and a finding of major

cause shall be established according to the

preponderance of the evidence.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(14)(Repl. 2012).   
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A.  Left Carpal Tunnel Syndrome

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “2.  I find that the claimant has failed to

prove that she sustained any injuries arising out of and

in the course of her employment causing internal harm to

the body caused by rapid and repetitive motion which is

the major cause of her need for medical treatment.”  The

Full Commission reviews an administrative law judge’s

decision de novo, and it is the duty of the Full

Commission to conduct its own fact-finding independent

of that done by the administrative law judge.  Crawford

v. Pace Indus., 55 Ark. App. 60, 929 S.W.2d 727 (1996). 

The Full Commission makes its own findings in accordance

with the preponderance of the evidence.  Tyson Foods,

Inc. v. Watkins, 31 Ark. App. 230, 792 S.W.2d 348

(1990).

The Full Commission finds that the claimant did not

establish a compensable injury to her left carpal tunnel

by medical evidence supported by objective findings. 

The parties stipulated that the claimant “sustained a

compensable scheduled injury” for which medical expenses

were paid.  The record indicates that the respondents

accepted compensability of a right carpal tunnel

syndrome condition.  Dr. Smith performed a right carpal
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tunnel release on October 14, 2011, and he released the

claimant to return to work on November 23, 2011.  

The claimant contends that she sustained a

compensable left carpal tunnel syndrome condition in

addition to the right carpal tunnel syndrome accepted by

the respondents.  Carpal tunnel syndrome is specifically

categorized as a compensable injury falling within the

definition of rapid repetitive motion.  Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-102(4)(A)(ii)(a)(Repl. 2012).  Therefore, the

claimant is not required to prove that her left carpal

tunnel syndrome was caused by rapid repetitive motion. 

Kildow v. Baldwin Piano & Organ, 333 Ark. 335, 969

S.W.2d 190 (1998).  However, the claimant must prove

that her alleged left carpal tunnel syndrome condition

arose out of and in the course of employment, was

supported by objective findings, and that the alleged

compensable injury was the major cause of the disability

or need for treatment.  Id.  

The Full Commission finds that the claimant did not

establish a left carpal tunnel syndrome injury by

medical evidence supported by objective findings. 

“Objective findings” are those findings which cannot

come under the voluntary control of the patient.  Ark.

Code Ann. §11-9-102(16)(A)(i)(Repl. 2012).  Dr.

Rutherford performed electrodiagnostic testing on
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April 18, 2011 and reported, “A study of the left median

nerve is normal[.]”  Dr. Smith stated in September 2011

that electrodiagnostic testing was “mild to within

normal limits.”  Dr. Smith reported in July 2012,

“Examination of the left hand shows no obvious

deformity....Review of previous EMG did not show

specific evidence of carpal tunnel syndrome.  PLAN:

Although the EMG is read as normal, she has subjective

carpal tunnel symptoms [emphasis supplied].”  Dr. Smith

performed a left carpal tunnel release on August 3, 2012

but did not report any objective findings from surgery.

There are no medical reports or diagnostic testing

which can be interpreted to show that the claimant

established a compensable injury to her left carpal

tunnel by medical evidence supported by objective

findings.  Dr. Rutherford opined that electrodiagnostic

testing on the left was normal.  Dr. Smith, the treating

surgeon, also plainly stated that the claimant’s

symptoms on the left were subjective.  Because she did

not establish a compensable injury to her left carpal

tunnel by medical evidence supported by objective

findings, the Full Commission finds that the claimant

did not prove she sustained a compensable left carpal

tunnel syndrome injury.  
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B.  Neck     

An administrative law judge found, “the claimant

has failed to prove that she sustained any injuries

arising out of and in the course of her employment

causing internal harm to the body[.]”  The Full

Commission finds that the claimant did not prove by a

preponderance of the evidence that she sustained a

compensable injury to her neck in accordance with Ark.

Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(A)(ii)(b)(Repl. 2012).  The

claimant testified that her employment history primarily

involved clerical work in a professional office setting. 

The claimant testified that she began working in that

capacity for the respondents in 1996.  The claimant

filed paperwork, prepared orders, and spoke on the

telephone.  The claimant testified that she would often

hold a telephone to her left shoulder, with her head

bent leftward, while she entered data into a computer.

An x-ray in March 2011 showed multilevel

degenerative disc disease.  There was no indication or

report that this degenerative condition was caused by

the claimant’s work for the respondents.  Dr. Rutherford

noted in April 2011, “Present test results do not

explain Ms. Tufford’s complaints referable to left neck

and shoulder.”  A cervical MRI in May 2011 showed
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arthrosis and foraminal narrowing.  There was no

indication that this condition was caused by the 

claimant’s work for the respondents.  Dr. Nallu’s

diagnosis in August 2011 was myofascial pain syndrome

and cervical spondylosis.  Dr. Nallu did not attribute

these conditions to the claimant’s work for the

respondents.  

As the Commission has noted, Dr. Nallu filled out a

questionnaire in December 2013 and opined that the

claimant’s left shoulder pain was causally related to

the claimant’s April 2011 compensable injury (right

carpal tunnel syndrome).  However, Dr. Rooney opined in

March 2014 that the claimant’s continued need for

treatment was related to pre-existing degenerative

arthritis, rather than a work-related injury.  It is

within the Commission’s province to weigh all of the

medical evidence and to determine what is most credible. 

Minnesota Mining & Mfg. v. Baker, 337 Ark. 94, 989

S.W.2d 151 (1999).  In the present matter, the Full

Commission finds that the preponderance of evidence

corroborates Dr. Rooney’s opinion, and we find that Dr.

Rooney’s opinion is entitled to greater evidentiary

weight than Dr. Nallu’s opinion.  The evidence does not

demonstrate that the claimant’s need for medical

treatment was causally related to her work for the
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respondents, viz., bending her head to the left while

cradling a telephone in her left shoulder.       

The Full Commission finds that the claimant did not

prove she sustained a compensable neck injury in

accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(A)(ii)(b)

(Repl. 2012).  Based on Dr. Rooney’s expert opinion, we

find that the claimant’s need for medical treatment to

her neck was caused by a pre-existing degenerative

condition rather than the claimant’s work for the

respondents.  In addition, we find that the claimant did

not prove the alleged compensable injury was the major

cause of her need for treatment, pursuant to Ark. Code

Ann. §11-9-102(4)(E)(ii)(Repl. 2012).  We reiterate Dr.

Rooney’s opinion that the claimant’s need for treatment

to her neck was the result of a pre-existing

degenerative condition rather than the alleged

compensable injury.  Nor did the claimant prove, in

accordance with Pollard v. Meridian Aggregates, 88 Ark.

App. 1, 193 S.W.3d 738, that she sustained a work-

related “aggravation” leading to her need for medical

treatment.  

C.  Left Shoulder

Finally, the Full Commission finds the claimant did

not prove by a preponderance of the evidence that she

sustained a compensable injury to her left shoulder. 
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The claimant does not contend that she sustained an

accidental injury causing physical harm to her left

shoulder in accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(4)(A)(i)(Repl. 2012).  Instead, the claimant

contends that she sustained a left shoulder injury “due

to the repetitive nature of her work.”  The claimant

must therefore prove that she sustained a compensable

injury to her left shoulder which was “caused by rapid

repetitive motion.”  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(4)(A)(ii)(a)(Repl. 2012).  In analyzing whether an

alleged injury is caused by rapid repetitive motion, a

two-pronged test is employed - the tasks must be

repetitive, and the repetitive motion must be rapid. 

Webb v. Letha’s Pies, 2014 Ark. App. 57, citing Galloway

v. Tyson Foods, 2010 Ark. App. 610, 378 S.W.3d 210.  As

a threshold issue, the tasks must be repetitive, or the

element of rapidity is not reached; even repetitive

tasks and rapid work, standing alone, do not satisfy the

definition - the repetitive tasks must be completed

rapidly.  Id.

In the present matter, there is not even a

scintilla of evidence before the Commission

demonstrating that the claimant sustained a compensable

injury to her left shoulder as a result of rapid

repetitive motion.  Even if the claimant was using her
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left shoulder repetitively, which the claimant did not

prove, the record does not show that the claimant was

performing “rapid work” involving her left shoulder. 

The Full Commission therefore finds that the claimant

did not prove by a preponderance of the evidence that

she sustained a compensable injury to her left shoulder

in accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(A)(ii)(a)

(Repl. 2012).

After reviewing the entire record de novo, the Full

Commission finds that the claimant did not prove by a

preponderance of the evidence that she sustained a

compensable left carpal tunnel syndrome injury.  We find

that the claimant did not prove she sustained a

compensable injury to her neck or left shoulder.  We

therefore affirm the administrative law judge’s opinion

denying benefits.

IT IS SO ORDERED. 

   
                               
SCOTTY DALE DOUTHIT, Chairman

                               
KAREN H. McKINNEY, Commissioner

Commissioner Hood dissents.

DISSENTING OPINION

After my de novo review of the entire record,

I must dissent from the majority opinion. I would award
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the claimant appropriate benefits for the injuries to

her wrist, shoulder and neck.

The claimant sought medical benefits for left

carpal tunnel, neck and shoulder injuries, as a result

of her repetitive work. The respondents accepted and

paid for the claimant’s right carpal tunnel injury.

For a gradual onset neck injury and a carpal

tunnel injury, the claimant must prove by a

preponderance of the evidence that she sustained an

injury causing internal or external harm to the body

which arose of out of and in the course of their

employment and which required medical services or

resulted in disability or death.  Ark. Code Ann. 11-9-

102(4)(A)(ii)(b). In addition, the claimant must prove

by a preponderance of the evidence that the injury was

the major cause of the disability or need for treatment. 

Ark. Code Ann. Sec. 11-9-102(4)(E)(ii). 

There is a strong, unbroken thread from March

2011 to the date of the hearing of the claimant’s neck

and shoulder symptoms, which she consistently related to

her work. In August 2011, she was diagnosed with left-

sided neck pain, left shoulder pain secondary to

myofascial pain syndrome, and cervical spondylosis. In

November 2013, the diagnosis continued to be cervical



TUFFORD - G108899 21

spondylosis and cervical myofascial pain syndrome

including her trapezius muscles.

In September 2011, the claimant was diagnosed

with bilateral carpal tunnel syndrome, based upon her

clinical presentation and the electrodiagnostic evidence

of right carpal tunnel syndrome and of mild to normal

left median nerve damage.

Dr. Rooney felt that the claimant’s left

scapular and shoulder pain was related to her work

sitting in front of a computer all day long, and that

her cervical issues warranted orthopedic or

neurosurgical evaluation. He felt that the degenerative

issues pre-dated the work injury. Dr. Rooney also noted

that the claimant’s carpal tunnel treatment did not

resolve her larger complaints.

The claimant testified that, between 2006 and

2009, she used a telephone for an average of one hundred

phone calls a week, each lasting five to ten minutes.

She held the phone between her left ear and her left

shoulder, so that she could use both hands to type. She

had a thirty minute lunch break. She changed jobs, in

the same office, in 2009. She began spending at least

six hours per day typing on a computer. When she was not

entering data on the computer, she was answering phone

calls. She handled approximately fifty calls per week,
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lasting five to ten minutes each. She did not have a

headset for awhile, and then when the office got her a

headset, it would not work one or two days out of each

week. She had to use the regular phone when the headset

did not work, which was often for full days. When she

was using the telephone, with or without the headset,

she was typing, entering information into the computer.

When she did not have the headset, her head was tilted

to the left to hold the phone in place. As an employee,

her duties were to enter information into the computer

and to speak to people on the telephone, and most of the

time, she was doing both at the same time.

The claimant had a long history of clerical

work. She had some discomfort in the past, but in 2011,

her symptoms became more painful and began bothering her

all the time. She had symptoms in her neck and shoulder

and in her arms. She reported all of her problems to the

CPA in her office at the same time.

In 2011, the claimant’s activities were work,

housework, yard work and hiking. Currently, she is not

able to maintain her housekeeping or yard, because the

activity exacerbates her pain. At work, she was a

receptionist, answering all the office phone calls and

typing a form for every call. It was less typing than

before 2011. Sitting and typing all day aggravated her
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symptoms. She was currently in a lot of pain, which made

her unable to do many things. She used the TENS unit

every day for her neck and shoulder. Her pain was on the

left side of her neck and shoulder, and it had worsened

since 2011. She felt that the pain was due to her

history of making the same motions at work over and over

again for so long. She wanted additional medical

treatment to manage her pain. 

There is no question that the claimant has a

cervical injury, causing symptoms in her neck and

radiating to her shoulders and arms. There is no

question that the claimant’s carpal tunnel syndrome was

work-related, and that it was only a part of the injury

she developed at work. This is clear, because her

shoulder and neck symptoms predated her carpal tunnel

symptoms, and because the electrodiagnostic testing was

looking for radicular issues as well as carpal tunnel

issues. The claimant developed a trio of symptoms, neck

and shoulder pain, and bilateral arm numbness, at the

same time, which drove her to seek treatment in March

2011. Since that time, she has consistently related

those symptoms to work. She has had the same symptoms

consistently since March 2011, with periods of

improvement in her hands after carpal tunnel surgeries

and after neck and shoulder trigger point injections.
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The claimant’s need for treatment was her

bilateral carpal tunnel syndrome and her neck pain which

radiated into her shoulders. Her need for bilateral

carpal tunnel release surgery was the carpal tunnel

syndrome she developed as a result of typing all day

since 1996. There were no other conditions which

necessitated the surgeries. Thus, the claimant’s

bilateral carpal tunnel syndrome was the major cause of

her need for treatment. 

The claimant had possibly pre-existing

cervical degenerative changes. She developed significant

symptoms from those changes in 2011, which are

consistent with the type of activities and positions in

which she held herself since 1996. Prior to March 2011,

the claimant had occasional discomfort, which did not

limit her ability to work or drive her to seek medical

treatment. (The claimant did have a problem with her

thumbs in 2006, which resolved after one medical visit

and no further treatment.) Major cause is satisfied

where a compensable injury aggravates an asymptomatic

preexisting condition such that the condition becomes

symptomatic and requires treatment. Wright v. St.

Vincent Doctors Hosp., 2012 Ark. App. 153, 390 S.W.3d

779. In the Wright case, the claimant had never had

significant back pain, limitations or need for treatment
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until after his work-related injury, at which time his

pre-existing condition became very symptomatic. This

satisfied the major cause requirement. In Leach v.

Cooper Tire & Rubber Co., 2011 Ark. App. 571, the

claimant had not physical limitations or back pain prior

to his injury despite have pre-existing degenerative

changes, but after his injury, he developed symptoms.

Because his pre-existing degenerative condition was

asymptomatic prior to the work-related accident and

symptomatic after the work-related accident, the

major-cause requirement was satisfied. In Pollard v.

Meridian Aggregates, 88 Ark. App. 1, 193 S.W.3d 738

(2004), the claimant had a history of back problems,

including significant treatment and a year off work. In

the fourteen years between returning to work and his

work-related injury, he did not miss time from work due

to his back. After his work-related injury, which was

the use of large equipment that gradually aggravated his

back, he had severe symptoms. Major cause was satisfied

in that case.

While those cases apply major cause for

purposes of permanent benefits, the requirement and the

definition are the same in the context of gradual onset

injuries. Ms. Tufford was able to work, without the need

for treatment, accommodation or time off, until after
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March 2011 and fourteen years of the same activities at

work. In March 2011, her symptoms increased

significantly to the point that she required treatment

and accommodation. Major cause is met in this claim.

Dr. Rooney’s opinion that the claimant’s

degenerative neck condition pre-existed April 2011 does

not defeat this claim. His opinion that her neck

condition is not related to the work injury is not

dispositive for several reasons. First, the questions

which he answered suggested that there was an actual

event on April 1, 2011. There was not, as this is a

gradual onset injury. Second, his answer does not take

into account the facts supporting causation and the case

law concerning causation and major cause. Lastly, Dr.

Nallu was firm in her opinion that the claimant’s work

caused the claimant’s need for treatment of her neck and

shoulder.

The claimant must establish a compensable

injury by medical evidence supported by objective

findings.  Ark. Code Ann. Sec. 11-9-102(4)(D). The

medical evidence reveals objective findings of injury to

the claimant’s cervical spine and bilateral median

nerves.

On March 20, 2011, x-rays showed disk space

narrowing at C6-7 and degenerative changes at the facets
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and uncovertebral joints. On March 23, 2011, muscle

spasms of the left forearm were observed. In April 2011,

electrodiagnostic testing of both arms showed right

carpal tunnel syndrome, but it was noted that the

results did not explain her left neck and shoulder

complaints. However, Dr. Smith stated that the testing

results of her left median nerve were “mild to within

normal limits,” and not strictly normal. A May 2011

cervical MRI showed asymmetric moderate to severe left

facet arthrosis from C2-2 through C4-5, asymmetric

moderate to severe left foraminal narrowing at C3-4, and

mild bilateral foraminal narrowing at C6-7. 

On August 4 and 18, 2011, Dr. Nallu observed

trigger points on examination, in her left trapezius and

left rhomboid muscles. On most visits between August

2011 and the hearing, Dr. Nallu observed on examination

“myofascial pain elements.” Myofascial pain is

characterized by trigger points. See

http://www.mayoclinic.org/diseases-conditions/myofascial

-pain-syndrome/basics/definition/con-20033195. On

September 22, she observed myofascial pain elements in

the claimant’s bilateral trapezius and paracervical

muscles. On October 25, 2011, she observed them in the

left rhomboid muscles. On April 4, 2012, Dr. Nallu

palpated trigger points in her left trapezius and left
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rhomboid muscles. On July 11, 2012, Dr. Nallu observed

myofascial pain elements in the bilateral trapezius,

bilateral rhomboid, and cervical paraspinal muscles. On

November 7, 2012, Dr. Nallu palpated trigger points in

her bilateral trapezius and left rhomboid muscles. On

January 8 and April 2, 2013, Dr. Nallu observed

myofascial pain elements in her bilateral trapezius

muscles. On July 2, 2013, Dr. Nallu palpated trigger

points in her bilateral trapezius and rhomboid muscles.

On September 24, 2013, Dr. Nallu palpated trigger points

in the claimant’s right trapezius muscles. On

November 27, 2013, Dr. Nallu observed myofascial pain

elements in the bilateral trapezius muscles.

There are objective findings of left carpal

tunnel syndrome, because Dr. Smith characterized the

electrodiagnostic testing results in regard to her left

medial nerve as “mild to within normal limits,” meaning

that there was some objective evidence of a mild

problem, which is consistent with her right-handedness,

her clinical presentation of left carpal tunnel

syndrome, the diagnosis of bilateral carpal tunnel

syndrome, and her initial positive response to

conservative treatment.  

There are objective findings of injury to the

claimant’s cervical spine in the form of the
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degenerative changes seen on x-ray and MRI. There are

further objective findings of injury to the claimant’s

cervical spine in the form of the muscle spasms in the

claimant’s left forearm in March 2011 and the trigger

points observed in the claimant’s trapezius, rhomboid

and cervical paraspinal muscles, which are all

controlled by nerves from the cervical levels of the

claimant’s spine.

The fact that the claimant has degenerative

change in her cervical spine does not bar her claim. The

claimant was able to perform her job for approximately

eighteen years, despite the fact that degenerative

change would have slowly been accumulating during time.

In fact, the claimant’s job was primarily using a

telephone held between her left ear and her left

shoulder while she typed for at least six out of seven

and one-half hours per day, a hand and neck intensive

job, which would have imposed additional stress upon her

cervical spine and encouraged degenerative change. In

March 2011, the claimant began exhibiting signs of

cervical symptoms. During the evaluation of those signs,

the claimant’s carpal tunnel syndrome was discovered,

but as the testing report stated, carpal tunnel syndrome

did not explain the claimant’s neck and shoulder
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symptoms. The claimant’s work injury included, but was

not exclusively, carpal tunnel syndrome.

The requirement that the claimant’s work is

rapid and repetitive is met statutorily, in terms of her

carpal tunnel syndrome, according to  Ark. Code Ann.

Sec. 11-9-102(4)(A)(ii)(a). The claimant has established

that she has cervical injuries which cause symptoms in

her shoulders, and therefore, there is no rapid

repetitive element to her non-carpal tunnel injuries. A

neck injury does not require rapid repetitive motion.

Ark. Code Ann. Sec. 11-9-102(4)(A)(ii)(b). Furthermore,

by statute, the claimant’s work activities satisfy the

rapid repetitive requirement of Ark. Code Ann. Sec. 11-

9-102(4)(A)(ii)(a), and the evidence shows that the same

activities caused the claimant’s neck and shoulder

complaints. Therefore the rapid repetitive nature of the

activities is established for the purpose of her neck

and shoulder problems.

The claimant’s treatment of record was

reasonably necessary to treat her compensable neck and

wrist injuries. I agree with Dr. Rooney that the

claimant’s neck injury, diagnosed since 2011, is

appropriate for further treatment by a specialist. Since

her neck has not been treated other than from a pain
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management perspective, the possibility of a resolution

of her symptoms looms large.

I would award the claimant additional medical

treatment, including the left carpal tunnel release

surgery, any unpaid treatment of record, as well as

continued treatment recommended by Dr. Rooney including

an orthopedic or neurosurgical referral to evaluate and

treat.

For the foregoing reasons, I must respectfully

dissent from the majority opinion.

                               
PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner


